NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS SPECIAL MEETING

VIA CONFERENCE CALL

8 FEBRUARY 2001

I. Call to Order.  5:07 p.m.,  Thursday, February 8, 2001.

The meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 5:07 p.m., Thursday, February 8, 2001.  Board members participating were:  Donna Stryker, James Salas, Katherine Ingold, and Joe Salazar.  Regent Reta Jones joined the conference call at 5:40 p.m.  Staff members present:  Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Dr. Jackie Wood, Retha Coburn, and Linda Lyle (via telephone).  John Williams was recorder.

II.
Intro of Guests

There were no guests present.

III.
Approval of Agenda

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously).

IV.
Other Items

A. Purchase of Vehicles from State Contract

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to the Board to purchase 3 Chevrolet 4X4 Suburbans at a cost of $28,747.24 each, and 5 Ford Taurus 4-door sedans at a cost of $15,025.00 from the 2001 State of New Mexico General Services Department/Purchasing Division vehicle contracts (GSD 10-00029 and GSD 10-00030).  Total recommended expenditure:  $161,366.72.  This total expenditure is $8,633.28 below the total amount budgeted for capital outlay for the 2000-2001 budget year.  Katherine Ingold asked if we are trading vehicles in towards the purchase of these vehicles?  Retha Coburn stated that we are not using any of the existing fleet as trade-ins.  Discussion was held regarding the distribution of these new vehicles.  President Stryker stated that she recalls that NMSVH did not purchase any vehicles from the 2000 NM GSD contract.  She asked if this proposal contains the total number of vehicles to make up for the lack of fleet expansion from last year?  Retha Coburn stated that this request includes fleet expansion for 1999/2000 school year and the 2000/2001 school year since we did not purchase vehicles last school year.  
UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to purchase 3 Chevrolet 4X4 Suburbans, and 5 Ford Taurus 4-door sedans through the State of New Mexico General Services Department/Purchasing Division contracts at a total purchase price of $161,366.72.  (carried unanimously).


B .
Preschool Expansion

Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that it is important to bring this issue to the Board as quickly as possible so that NMSVH Administration can have clear direction on the issue of Preschool expansion.  The options of purchase and lease need to be discussed so that efforts can be focused towards exploring possible Preschool sites.  Superintendent Jennings stated that after a lot of discussion with Linda Lyle she has developed a recommendation for expansion based on the present and future needs of the Preschool.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Preschool expansion issue has been under discussion for quite some time.  The parents have been included in much of this discussion and they feel that we are committed to expansion, which we are.  Currently we do not have a building to facilitate Preschool expansion.  Commitments toward program expansion have been made, discussion conducted, but forward movement has not occurred.  Superintendent Jennings stated that members of NMSVH administration, including herself, visited the Charter Hospital building on January 30, 2001.  They also had the opportunity to speak with representatives from Adelante regarding the facility.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle and herself both feel that the 25,000 square feet that is available for lease in the Charter Hospital building would not only meet the immediate needs of the Preschool, but would also meet long-term expansion needs.  The Charter Hospital building is a fairly new facility that will require very little renovation to accommodate the Preschool programs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that conversations with Rem Alley indicate that it would take $300,000 to $400,000 to get the space ready for the Preschool to begin classes.  Rem Alley also stated that these renovations could be accomplished by the beginning of the 2001/2002 school year, or very shortly after the beginning of the year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that her recommendation is to pursue the lease agreement with Adelante on the 25,000 square feet of the Charter Hospital building. This will require NMSVH requesting a budget adjustment from the CHE for approximately $600,000 which would allow NMSVH to secure the lease and make the necessary renovations to move forward with the Preschool expansion commitments.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she realizes that discussion has been held on attempting to obtain an appropriation from the State for expansion.  However, if we wait until next year to present a proposal to the State Legislature, and it does not get approved, then NMSVH has waited another year for expansion with no forward movement.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she also feels that if we have a building that will meet the present and future needs of the Preschool we may be better off going to the State and asking for an appropriation to serve another part of the school.  Whether that be the main campus or Outreach.  Katherine Ingold stated that she understands that we want to expand our Preschool, particularly because commitments have been made to the parents.  Katherine Ingold asked if expansion is critical because of the increased enrollment and projected enrollment at the NMSVH Preschool?  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is correct.  Discussion continued on the present enrollment at the Preschool, projected enrollment numbers for the 2001/2002 school year, current program services, projected program services, current double sessions, and staff hours associated with the double sessions. 

Katherine Ingold asked for an explanation of the hours that are currently being worked by the Preschool teachers under the double session schedule.  Linda Lyle stated that the assistants are working 8 hours without a break.  The teachers have a break and are being used as substitutes or are working out in the community supporting some of the children in other programs.  Katherine Ingold asked what their work hours would be like if the Preschool were to go to a single session schedule.  Linda Lyle stated that the teachers would continue to work the same type of day because they will have extra duties outside of the classroom.  The teaching assistants will drop back to a 6 or 7 hour day, depending on the kind of student that they serve.  Katherine Ingold expressed surprise at the small difference in work hours required with the double session schedule.  Linda Lyle stated that at the present time a school session is 4 hours, 5 days a week.  The assistants that are working two sessions work from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  At the present time the assistants do not get a lunch break.  They take their lunch while they are working with the students.  Jim Salas asked for an explanation of a single session schedule.  Linda Lyle stated that a single session schedule is 5 hours a day, 4 days a week.  For an older child the schedule would be 6.5 hours a day, 5 days a week.  Katherine Ingold stated that it appears that the assistants are being paid more money under the double session than they would under the single session.  Linda Lyle stated that that is correct.  They are paid up to 40 hours per week.  Katherine Ingold asked if the teachers would be working the same number of hours per week under a single session as they are under the double session schedule?  Linda Lyle stated that the teachers would work the same number of hours.  The teachers are asked to work an 8 hour day, 40 hour week.  Under a single session the teachers are in the classroom 4 days a week and work in other community programs when they are not in the classroom.  

Linda Lyle stated that the Preschool is reaching the point where it will be very difficult to provide quality services for the projected 2001/2002 enrollment of 42 students under even a double session.  Linda Lyle stated that if the Preschool can go to a single session school day the Preschool will be able to support more children in the Albuquerque Public Schools and other community programs.  However in the present facility we cannot go to a single session structure and continue to provide services to the number of students currently being served.  Jim Salas asked what type of lease term Adelante is proposing.  Linda Lyle stated that she has spoken with Adelante and they have indicated that they would be open to a 5 to 7 year lease, as opposed to the 10-year lease that was originally being discussed.  With NMSVH doing the renovations Adelante is willing to lease the space at the rate of $7.00 per square foot.  Jim Salas stated that his reluctance to go into a lease of this length would be that we would basically not be able to request any kind of capital outlay money from the State Legislature for the Preschool during the lease period.  President Stryker stated that we should still be able to request capital outlay monies for other long-term projects needed at the main campus. Katherine Ingold stated that when you consider the length of time involved in searching for property, requesting purchase approval, and construction, it does not seem unrealistic to begin seeking the funding a few years in advance.  We have to plan several years in advance.  She stated that she does not see how we can efficiently plan for less than a 5-year term in advance.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that we have to seek and obtain the funding first, then see what we can do with the funding.  We have a lot of things on the main campus that we can use funding for.  Katherine Ingold stated that if we are going to do something, we have to think of the future, or do nothing.  

Katherine Ingold stated that it is always ideal to purchase instead of lease.  But there comes a time when something must be done to alleviate the problem of inadequate space for programs.  The question is what do we want to do?  We have an opportunity to lease property that will serve the present and future needs of the Preschool.  President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that the Charter Hospital building has a pool, gymnasium, and other things that would be beneficial to the Preschool program.  At the present time the Preschool is busing the students to a pool for therapy.  Linda Lyle stated that her understanding is correct.  The Charter Hospital building does have a pool and gymnasium that could be used by the Preschool program.  President Stryker asked if the Charter Hospital building would meet the immediate and projected growth needs of the Preschool over the next 2 to 5 years?  Linda Lyle stated that the Charter Hospital building would meet these needs.  With 25,000 square feet the Preschool will be able to expand, both as a center-based program and as a services program.  Joe Salazar asked if Adelante has purchased the Charter Hospital building?  Linda Lyle stated that Adelante has not gone forward with the purchase.  Adelante currently has a building that they are attempting to sell.  They currently have two potential buyers, but they cannot obligate to a sell of their existing building, or commit to a purchase of the Charter Hospital building, without an obligation from NMSVH to lease the 25,000 square feet of space.  They need NMSVH as a tenant, at least initially.  Joe Salazar asked what would happen if we obtain the funding from the State to secure this lease and to complete the renovations needed, and then Adelante is forced to back out of the Charter Hospital building purchase because they could not find a buyer for their current facility?  Linda Lyle stated that we will be dependent on Adelante to purchase the Charter Hospital building.  Joe Salazar stated that he is uncomfortable with that possibility.  President Stryker asked if we are placing all of our hopes in the Charter Hospital building and the potential purchase by Adelante?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we need to be in a position to move forward.  Adelante needs a commitment from NMSVH on the lease before they can sell their current building and purchase the Charter Hospital building.  President Stryker asked if Adelante has entered into a purchase contract for the Charter Hospital building?  Is there a tentative agreement on the table for the purchase by Adelante?  Linda Lyle stated that she has not seen an agreement of this type, but it is her understanding that it exists.  President Stryker stated that her concern is that Adelante is waiting for us before they make a commitment to sell their existing building.  What happens if the building does not sell?  Katherine Ingold stated that if the Board should decide to make a commitment to Adelante, NMSVH needs to have something written into the agreement that releases us from responsibility after a set amount of time.  This way if Adelante cannot sell their building we can walk away from the lease commitment and pursue other expansion options.  President Stryker stated that she feels that something needs to be done, in the near future, to provide the space necessary for the Preschool.  President Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings if she felt that we could be located in the Charter Hospital building by the beginning of the 2001/2002 school year?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we can be in the building by the beginning of the 2001/2002 school year, or very shortly after the beginning of the school year.  She also stated that if we are not in the Charter Building with Adelante, then we are going to have to continue services in our existing facility.  We will have no other option.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if we hope to be in the Charter Hospital building by the next school year we need Board support to move forward.  We need to give a commitment to Adelante before they can move forward on the sale of their building and the purchase of the Charter Hospital building.  President Stryker stated that her concern is that we have to determine what we are going to do between now and then.  She is concerned that if the Board gives support to Adelante without a backup plan, we will be right back where we are within 60 days.  President Stryker stated that if the Board were to commit to the lease, the Board would also have to have an understanding, in writing, with Adelante, that if the NMSVH Board of Regents does not know something within the next 60 days, NMSVH will continue looking for other Preschool expansion space.  We cannot wait 6 months for an answer on the Charter Hospital building. Superintendent Jennings stated that her recommendation is, if the Charter Building falls through, NMSVH needs to make a commitment to provide the services in our current facility and wait to see if we can get an appropriation during the 2002 Legislative Session.  President Stryker asked if Superintendent Jennings is saying that we will not look for another space, or other alternatives?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the planning and site search can continue, but realistically when you look at the process that we have already gone through, we probably won’t find anything in time for the next school year.  Jim Salas stated that the other option that is still out there is to look for some additional space to supplement the existing Preschool facility.  This can be a short-term solution to the space problem.  This can allow us time to work with the Legislative process.  Jim Salas stated that he is hesitant to support a lease agreement with Adelante.  If we are trying to pursue State assistance with capital outlay then we need something short-term that includes keeping our current facility.  President Stryker stated that she thought that we had pursued finding supplemental space for the Preschool and that we had no luck.  Linda Lyle stated that she looked extensively for supplemental space.  She has not been able to find anything relatively close to our existing facility.  The type of space that is for lease is strip shopping mall, store front type of space.  These spaces would require very extensive construction before they could accommodate classes.  Linda Lyle stated that another option would be to consider cutting back the Preschool program.  Return it to a preschool.  That will require releasing some of the staff.  This can be done until such time as we have space that is ready to be used.  It is not good educational practice to cram children into the existing space, or to temporarily relocate portions of the program outside of the Preschool.  Linda Lyle stated that if we are talking about obtaining assistance from the State Legislature next year, that realistically we are talking about up to 3 years to actually begin classes in a new facility when you consider the time involved in obtaining the funds, site location, construction or renovation, etc.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the first question that needs to be addressed is; do we want to lease or buy?  President Stryker stated that she does not feel that the purpose of this special meeting was to establish if the Board wanted to lease or buy.  She thought the purpose of this meeting was to provide some direction to the Superintendent regarding the Charter Hospital building.  Reta Jones stated that without the Board’s decision on leasing versus buying, no direction can be provided.  If we are talking about leasing we need to determine if the Charter Hospital building is the best space that we can lease for the money that is being asked.  We cannot make a lease commitment to Adelante and then turn around and proceed through the State Legislature to obtain funding to build a facility.  President Stryker stated that if Adelante is agreeable to a 5 year lease, it will take NMSVH that amount of time to put together the funding and plans to build a facility.  We can lease for 5 years and still pursue the purchase of a facility.  Reta Jones re-stated her question, is the Charter Hospital building the best lease space that we can get?  President Stryker stated that Superintendent Jennings and Linda Lyle have reported that the Charter Hospital building is the best lease space for the Preschool that we can get.  Joe Salazar stated that the relationship with Adelante sound tenuous.  He feels that the lease sounds doubtful and he feels that it would be foolish to move along that line.  Reta Jones and President Stryker disagreed.  Reta Jones stated that Adelante has indicated that they have two serious purchasers for their current building.  We still have 8 months before school starts.  Joe Salazar stated that his concern is that Adelante won’t sell their building.  Reta Jones stated that we need to have a contingency clause in the lease agreement that states that if the purchase of the Charter Hospital building does not close by a given date then NMSVH is released from any lease obligation.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that this is our best course of action.  We will need to be very careful when drafting an agreement with Adelante.  We also should not start our renovation expenditures until the purchase of the Charter Hospital building by Adelante is completed.  Reta Jones asked if we have sufficient room in our budget to incur lease expenses of $160,000 to $200,000 per year?  That determines whether we should consider the Charter Hospital building space.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH will still need to work with the Commission on Higher Education to get a budget adjustment and pull some money from the reserve.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has met with Retha Coburn and decided that NMSVH needs to go with a 7 million dollar figure and build the budget to stay within the total dollar amount.  She feels that that is what needs to be done.  Katherine Ingold stated that we will need to consider the $300,000 to $400,000 needed to renovate the space.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she recommends that the renovation costs and first year lease total be pulled from the reserve fund.  Reta Jones asked if the Preschool program expansion worth $175,000 to the school?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that it is worth the cost to the school if NMSVH wants to meet the immediate needs.  She stated that she fully supports obtaining an appropriation or pulling funds from the reserve funds to construct a model preschool.  But that won’t happen within the next 2 to 3 years.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the additional Preschool programs, and the ability for the programs to grow, is definitely worth the $175,000 per year.  Reta Jones stated, if I told you that that meant that something else would not be funded at the main campus, would it still be worth it?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it would still be worth the $175,000.  Early intervention is vital and the whole point behind the Preschool expansion is early intervention, in addition to the expansion of relationships between NMSVH and Albuquerque Public Schools.  Short-term placements, parent education, and more on-site services are vital.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we need to look at the main campus, Outreach, and the Preschool.  For example, if the Preschool expansion means capping the number of Outreach teachers to 9, then we need to take those steps to ensure that early intervention is being provided.  Reta Jones stated that that is the information that she felt was important.  Is it worth spending the additional funds if it means cutting back in other areas?  Reta Jones stated that if we feel that the Charter Hospital building is the best lease facility that we have seen, and if we feel that it is worth $175,000 per year in lease costs, then we need to write a lease with a contingency in it that allows Adelante enough of an obligation from NMSVH to proceed with the Charter Hospital building purchase, while at the same time protecting NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings asked if Dr. Wood or Dr. Johnson had any input into this matter?  Dr. Johnson had no comment.  Dr. Wood had no comment.  Superintendent Jennings asked Linda Lyle if she had any additional input?  Linda Lyle stated that she believes in early intervention and in early childhood education.  She believes that the money obligated to provide these services are dollars well spent.  She feels that the money obligated to provide these services come back to bless you more than any other kind of financial outlay.  Linda Lyle stated that she is committed to the growth of the Preschool.  She stated that she is not a believer in the theory that everyone has to be served at the Preschool.  There are other ways to provide the services.  The Preschool needs larger space, no matter what.  As the Preschool program becomes better known, and if the programs stayed at a preschool level, the current facility would still be inadequate.  The programs reputation has grown enough through the years that the program has outgrown the existing facility.  Reta Jones asked questions regarding the rental rate for the 25,000 square feet of the Charter Hospital building.  Reta Jones stated that by her estimate, given the $175,000 per year lease rate, and the $400,000 estimated renovation costs, we would be paying approximately $10.00 per square foot for the lease space in the Charter Hospital building.  Reta Jones stated that for the quality space that is contained in the Charter Hospital she feels that we would be getting a good value.  Katherine Ingold stated that her recommendation would be that we ensure that an agreement be drawn up with Adelante that provides adequate protection for NMSVH.  That is for a period of 5 years, with an option for lease term extension.  The agreement should also state that there will be no monthly lease increases during the initial 5 year lease agreement.  Reta Jones asked if anyone has researched to determine what it takes to get a lease approved through the State of New Mexico Commission on Higher Education or other appropriate state agency?  Superintendent Jennings stated that that research has not been done, but will be done as quickly as possible.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH has a meeting scheduled with CHE on Thursday, February 15th and questions regarding lease approval will be presented.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that the renovation estimates that were provided by Rem Alley also included the cost of landscaping and main entrance remodeling.  These are areas, that if necessary, can wait.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the board moved to proceed with lease negotiations with Adelante for the Charter Hospital space, contingent upon approval by the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education of the potential lease agreement, contingent upon the ability to make appropriate budget adjustment requests approved by the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education, and contingent upon the approval by the New Mexico Commission on Higher Education of the remodeling costs associated with the Charter Hospital space.  (carried unanimously)

V.
Adjourned. 

The Board adjourned their meeting at 6:15 p.m., Thursday, February 8, 2001.
(Approved:  2/24/01)



(Approved:  2/24/01)

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

Donna Stryker, President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary

NMSVH Board of Regents


NMSVH Board of Regents

Special Meeting February 8, 2001   

 Page 7 of 1

